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Dear OCT members and supporters,

Have you ever wondered, while out walking 
a trail, whose footsteps came before yours? 
Or walking on the beach, when the tracks 
in the sand are so fresh you can follow 
them? In just one year as your president, 
I’ve often thought about the conservation-
minded people who came before us and our 
obligations to our donors—especially when 
signing important documents, such as the 
purchase agreements for new acquisitions 
in Nauset Heights and Tom’s Hollow. Other 
key names appear on deeds and plans 
gifting land in perpetuity to the Orleans 
Conservation Trust.  
	 The founders of the Trust, who crafted 
our origins in 1970, include such family 
names as Dickinson, Earle, Higgins, Hobbs, 
Nichols, Peterson, and Tovrov. I think all of 
them, were they here today, would be proud 
to see the great accomplishments over the 
years since then to acquire and hold land 
in its natural state for conservation. I know 
you’ll enjoy reading in this issue about the 
history of the Tovrov family and their work 
with OCT to preserve land in Mill Pond 
Valley (see Exploring Our Heritage).
	 New names join these earlier ones 
as we continue to pursue important land, 
such as the hoped-for Braddock purchase: 
1.7 acres of wooded upland that adjoins 
our 16-acre White’s Lane Conservation 
Area with its terrapin gardens (see page 
4). For me, a highlight of the summer was 
the sold-out concert given by G.Love (aka 
Garrett Dutton) to benefit this campaign. 
Love for the Land, held on August 7, 2017 
at the Academy Playhouse, not only helped 

OCT raise funds 
but brought 
the community 
together to rock 
out and dance in 
support of our 
natural treasures. 
My deepest thanks 
go to Garrett and his family, the event 
sponsors and donors, the fundraising 
committee who worked so hard, and 
everyone who supported us by attending.
     As Treasurer Steve Koehler points out on 
page 13, we rely increasingly on gifts even 
more than membership dues to support our 
work. So we are endlessly grateful to the 
donors listed in the Giving section of this 
issue. Our ongoing operation and success 
are due to each of you. Thanks also to our 
professional and creative staff: Director 
Liz Migliore, Land Manager Andrew 
Bagnara, Office Assistant Pam Schultz, 
and AmeriCorps Cape Cod member Rob 
Bennett, who bring a wonderful team spirit 
to getting the job done every day. 
      On behalf of the Trustees, I wish Liz all 
the best in her new position with the Town 
of Dennis (see next page). We thank her 
for all her contributions to OCT, and for 
helping ensure a smooth transition as we 
begin the search for a new director.  I am 
grateful for the commitment, intellect,
and guidance of our trustees, who keep
the Trust on mission and responsive to the
greater Orleans community.

Kevin F. Galligan
President 

from the president 

On the cover: Tufted titmouse, Province-
lands, Cape Cod National Seashore. 
Photo © Hardie Truesdale. G.Love photo 
by Greg DeLory.

Board of Trustees

Kevin Galligan, President 
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OCT is a recognized 501(c)(3) 
nonprofit organization. All  
contributions are tax deductible 
to the full extent of the law. 

Orleans Conservation Trust
P.O. Box 1078
East Orleans, MA 02643
Phone: 508-255-0183

E-mail 
oct@orleansconservationtrust.org

Website 
orleansconservationtrust.org 

Check Your Mailbox ... or Just Check the Box! 

Don’t let our year-end appeal letter get lost amid 
the junk mail! Or you can save a stamp and deliver 
your gift with a click; visit orleansconservation 

trust.org/unrestricted-gifts/.  Your gifts are vital to 
OCT’s land-saving work.  
Remember, November 28 is Giving Tuesday!
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With regret and gratitude for 
her service to OCT, we share 
the news that our director, 
Liz Migliore, has resigned to 
take a position in the Natural 
Resources Department of the 
Town of Dennis, effective this 
November. In the past two and 
a half years, Liz has taken on 
the many responsibilities of 
directing the Trust, highlighted 
by facilitating the move to our 
new office, negotiating multiple 
land purchases, and imple-
menting actions derived from a 
strategic planning process. 	
	 Her work also has strongly 
supported the growth of OCT’s 
mission of habitat protection 
and education. The board has 
begun the search for a new 
director to help lead the Trust 
into an even more productive 
future of conserving land for 
our community. A complete 

job description is posted on the 
OCT website.
 	 When the board of trust-
ees met in September, after the 
annual meeting, it unanimously 
voted to name Jamie Demas 

In late August, as usual, mem-
bers of the Trust gathered for 
our Annual Meeting at the Or-
leans Yacht Club. This year our 
ranks were swelled by the Com-
pact of Cape Cod Conservation 
Trusts, which held its own 
annual meeting jointly with 
ours. The result was an impres-
sive and lively turnout of Cape 
conservationists and officials, 
including our state senator, 
Julian Cyr, and Representative 
Sarah Peake. We also welcomed 
as special guests a gaggle of 
recently hatched Northern 
diamondback terrapins from 
the White’s Lane Conservation 
Area!
	 At the event on August 
28, OCT Director Liz Migliore 
updated members on the spate 
of recent land acquisitions and 
our latest challenge: adding new 
land to White’s Lane. After a 
report from Land Manger  
Andrew Bagnara, Treasurer 
Steve Koehler sketched the 
Trust’s financial picture, empha-
sizing our need to expand fund-
raising beyond membership 
dues (see sidebar on page 13). 
With a quorum in attendance, 
members voted to approve the 
slate of trustees put forward, 
as well as the next Nominating 
Committee.
 	 As the business portion 
of the meeting wound down, 
board president Kevin Galligan 
recognized Mon Cochran for 
his years of service as a trustee 

and his generosity as a land do-
nor. “We look forward to con-
tinuing to collaborate with Mon 
in his new role as president of 
Friends of Pleasant Bay,” Kevin 
said. Mon says about his service, 
“I have loved being an OCT 
trustee! I’m leaving the board 
only because providing regional 
leadership at Friends of Pleasant 
Bay and the Cape Cod Climate 
Change Collaborative forces me 
to limit other activities.” 
	 When the Compact took 
the floor, the group recognized 
R. Dennis (Denny) O’Connell 
of the Wellfleet Conservation 
Trust with its Ansel Chaplin 
Award for Excellence in Open 
Space Protection on Cape Cod. 
A keynote speech by Mark Rob-
inson, the Compact’s executive 
director, focused on “the con-
servation challenges that keep 
me up at night.” 

landmarks

Annual Meeting Welcomes the Compact

Continued on  page 10

Above: Treasurer Steve Koehler addresses the Annual Meeting.  
Left: Kevin Galligan and Hal Minis, president of the Brewster Conservation 
Trust. Below: Departing director Liz Migliore.

Comings and Goings at the Trust 
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All the lands protected 
by OCT are special, 
but many consider 

the “crown jewel” of our 
properties to be White’s Lane 
Conservation Area—for its 
lovely open landscape circling 
Henson’s Cove on The River, 
its appeal to walkers and bird-
ers and kayakers, and its vital 
habitat for nesting Northern 
diamondback terrapins. 
	 So when we learned of an 
opportunity to purchase and 
preserve a 1.7-acre lot adjoining 
the current 11 acres of White’s 
Lane, it immediately went to 
the top of our priority list. OCT 
has had great success over the 
past two years in raising funds 
to acquire valuable properties 
in Nauset Heights and in 
South Orleans. Even so, this 
looked like a big challenge: we 
have only until this January to 
raise $350,000 to complete the 
purchase.

The Fate of Lot 13
White’s Lane Conservation 
Area lies at the end of Henson’s 
Way, off Monument Road. 
The preserve comprises four 
separate gifts dating from 
the mid- ’80s to mid- ’90s, 
and more than 1,000 feet of 
waterfront wetlands along The 
River. In 2009, OCT received 
a state-funded grant to restore 
the natural flora to a meadow 
habitat—in tandem with cre-
ating terrapin “turtle gardens” 
(nesting sites) that we manage 

together with Mass Audubon. 
Paths through the native grasses 
take you around the proper-
ty. Aside from its year-round 
attractions, one of our most 
popular events is the annu-
al release of baby terrapins, 
hatched earlier and cared for by 
volunteers to maximize their 
chance for survival. 
	 The land on offer,  a pine-
oak woodland known as Lot 
13, is surrounded by OCT land, 
like the “hole” in a dough-
nut—so obviously it should be 
protected too (see map). By 
acquiring this lot, OCT will be 
able to connect its wooded land 
to the south with the grasslands 
on White’s Lane, and expand 
walking trails. Much of the lot 
falls within a state-recognized 
Critical Natural Landscape; it 
provides excellent habitat for 
mammals, birds, and turtles.      
	 However, the Orleans 

Planning Board has already 
approved a subdivision plan 
for Lot 13, and the lot will be 
sold for development if OCT 
does not purchase it. Needless 
to say, constructing a home 
in the middle of conservation 
lands would be disastrous. Tree 
removal and other disturbance 
will drive wildlife off, disrupt 
turtle nesting, and destroy the 
wildlife corridor. Scenic views 
will be lost. Most likely the 
new home’s septic system and 
stormwater runoff will impact 
water quality in The River.
	 To prevent all this, OCT 
has been raising funds from 
residents who live near White’s 
Lane and from other generous 
donors. The campaign was 
kicked off by a benefit concert 
given by well-known recording 
artist and part-time Orleans 
resident G. Love (see next 
page), along with a silent auc-
tion and raffle. And we recently 
learned that this OCT project 
will receive a state Conserva-
tion Partnership Grant. 
	 “With the support received 
so far, we’re cautiously opti-
mistic that we will meet the 
deadline for raising funds,” says 
OCT president Kevin Galligan. 
“But we can’t count on the ac-
quisition until the total amount 
is in hand, and January is just 

around the corner.”

	 Please contribute to help 	
	 OCT purchase this land!

A New Jewel for Our Crown?
green acres

Promising Start for White’s Lane Acquisition

Above: Henson’s Cove on The 
River, © Hardie Truesdale. Top: 
Cleaning a baby terrapin, © Don 
Krohn. 
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green acres
Orleans Shows 
LOVE for the Land
by Jamie Demas
On August 7, OCT brought the cool to 
Orleans with LOVE for the Land—a 
sold-out benefit performance by G. Love 
at the Academy Playhouse. The evening 
was stormy, threatening to wash out the 
pre-concert events outdoors. But the 
rain held off, and the silent auction items 
stayed dry while patrons enjoyed delec-
table shrimp cocktail, sliders, and other 
treats generously donated by the Land Ho!. 
Meanwhile, the Hog Island beer and David 
Bowler wine (both also donated) were flow-
ing at the cash bar. Everyone moved inside 
for the concert just before the rains came.
	 G. Love (Garrett Dutton) did not 
disappoint. Back in 1993, when he was just 
getting started, he had a Monday night 
residency at the Plough and Stars in Cam-
bridge, and I became a fan. His raw authen-
ticity, originality, and clever songwriting 
were wildly popular, and G. hasn’t lost any 
of those charms. He impressed the crowd 
with a mix of old and new songs, playing 
harmonica on hits like “Back to Boston” 
from his 2015 release Love Saves the Day.
	 For the second set, G. was joined by 
the accomplished bassist Jon Evans and 
drummer Mattias Bossi in a blues set that 
rocked the Playhouse. By the end of the 

show, patrons were dancing in the aisles 
and on stage.
	 G. Love was inspired to perform to aid 
OCT’s purchase of new land for White’s 
Lane Conservation Area, near his Orleans 
home; the event raised over $15,000 toward 
that effort. G. told the Falmouth Enterprise’s 
Luke Vose that he plans to spend more time 
in Orleans. “It’s a special place, a real gem,” 
he says. And he looks forward to future 
collaborations with OCT.
	 Mike McNamara of Hog Island Beer, 
who attended the concert, said, “Gar-
rett and I both value and understand the 
importance of protecting the resources we 
are so fortunate to have. OCT is a critical 
component in helping preserve Cape Cod 
for our generation and the ones to come.” 

OCT Returns the Love 
We gratefully thank the generous spon-

sors and donors who helped make the 

benefit such a success.

SPONSORS

The Land Ho!

Hog Island Beer Company

David Bowler Wines

SILENT AUCTION DONORS

ABBA Restaurant

Atlantic White Shark Conservancy

Marcelle Desrochers Landscaping

Garden Gate Design

G. Love

Lake Farm Gardens

Local Scoop

Orleans Cycle 

Sailsco

Bob Yaps 

Special thanks to Hardie Truesdale for 

donating his framed photography of 

Nauset Marsh for the raffle, to Michael 

Hannigan and Philadelphonic Manage-

ment, to all our members and guests 

who attended the concert, to OCT staff 

and volunteers, and above all to Garrett 

and his family!

Top: G. Love and his local band, Tartar Sauce. Photo by Paul Davis.

Orleans Conservation Trust is one of just 

eight land trusts statewide to receive 

Conservation Partnership Grants from the 

Commonwealth of Massachusetts this year, 

for projects that will conserve vital natural 

resources and recreational open space 

across the state. The Baker-Polito administra-

tion announced the grants on October 19. 

“To protect the Commonwealth’s land for 

future generations, it is vital that we support 

the great work local land trusts are doing 

to conserve land in their communities,” said 

Governor Charlie Baker. 

	 OCT will receive the maximum grant 

awarded under this program: $85,000 

toward the acquisition of Lot 13 to expand 

the Trust’s White’s Lane Conservation Area. 

As OCT Director Liz Migliore notes, “There’s 

a lot of competition for these grants, so we 

were happy to be among the recipients. It 

will really make a difference.”

State Awards Conservation Partnership Grant to OCT
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by Vince Ollivier

I    was ten or eleven when I first explored 
the woods and marshes around the 
Mill Pond in East Orleans. At that 

age, it didn’t take much curiosity to follow 
a wooded road or a footpath off the 
shoreline. My imagination quickly claimed 
this domain, with its bridges, trails, and 
water features, for my own. 
	 That’s how I came to know Orin Tovrov, 
a man I encountered on my explorations. 
He too followed his curiosity, finding 
inspiration and perhaps distraction from 
his busy life on those paths in the woods. 
Of course, unknown to me at the time, they 
were his woods! 
	 At supper one night, my folks told me 
about Mr. Tovrov. He lived up on the hill up 
from Stumpy’s Cove, in a white house at the 
corner of Mill Pond and Champlain Roads. 
That was within biking distance, and my 
school bus turned around at the very place. 
They said he had a boy and a girl, and 
his wife rode horses. He was a writer … 
radio or TV… oh, my gosh! Horses! TV! 
Thereafter, anything about Orin and his 
woods had my attention. 
	 That was in 1961. Many years later, 
after becoming involved with Orleans 
Conservation Trust, I discovered some of 
the background on Mr. Tovrov and the 
woods and shorelines he entrusted to OCT. 
	 Orin Tovrov was indeed a writer—a 
newspaperman and then a scriptwriter for 
radio soap operas of the thirties and forties, 
among the best at his trade. He was the 
first president of the Radio Writers Guild, 
organized broadcasting’s first strike, and 
was a decorated flier in World War II—so 

he wasn’t afraid of a fight. Born in Boston, 
he began bringing his family to the Cape 
for vacations in the 1940s and buying land 
in East Orleans, very affordable back then. 
	 As his son John Tovrov tells it, “I think 
Father’s interest [in conservation] came 
from seeing some great areas, and some 
great views, fall to developers.” That 
experience started early during the Tovrovs’ 
time in Orleans. Orin had bought land 
along what is now Mill Pond Road, then a 
dirt lane down to Mill Pond. The winter of 
1947 was their first in Orleans and a wet 
one, turning the rutted dirt byway into a 
muddy impasse. With a wife and two little 
children to consider—what if someone had 
to get to a doctor?—Orin gave the road to 
the town, which promptly paved it. After 
that, “all the lots Father did not own were 
quickly sold and built on,” John recalls. 
“Despite having some good neighbors over 

the years, he regretted that decision for the 
rest of his life.” 
	 In the early 1950s, Orin set about 
purchasing properties around his home 
from developers of Tonset Heights and 
Tonset Bluff, and from old families such 

exploring our heritage

Orin Tovrov’s Land Ethic  
and the Conservation of Mill Pond Valley

Fall foliage at the Duck Pond, © Hardie Truesdale. Below: Orin Tovrov, undated photo courtesy 
University of Chicago Photographic Archive, apf1-08322, Special Collections Research Center, 
University of Chicago Library.
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as the Freemans, Darlings, and Snows. 
Another inspiration, John believes, was the 
valley across Mill Pond Road from their 
house, once slated for development. “He 
loved the view, and was horrified by the 
idea that all the little house lots—Quarter 
Acre Estates, he called them—would be 
built on.” That view is now protected within 
OCT’s Mill Pond Valley Conservation Area. 
But I’m getting ahead of the story.

Orin and OCT
Orin realized he couldn’t do it all himself, 
and he worked long and diligently with 
the other founders—Bill Payson, Arthur 
Nichols, Paul Donham, Mal Hobbs, and 
Malcolm Dickinson, among them—to 
establish OCT in 1970. He engaged a young 
lawyer, Peter Dow Campbell, to ensure 
that the organization was set up to endure; 
Campbell later served as OCT’s president 
from 1975 to 1985. Throughout the Trust’s 
early years, Orin was in the thick of it as a 
trustee. One motive certainly was his desire 
to protect his piece of nature. By July 1975, 
he had placed a Conservation Restriction 
on 12 acres in Mill Pond Valley—the first 
time this method was used in Orleans to 
conserve land in perpetuity. 
	 Orin also put his powers of persuasion 
to use for conservation. Once the Trust 
was organized, he approached other 
large landowners in town, asking them to 
donate all or some of their undeveloped 
land to the Trust. “I think it is a testament 
to the quality of the idea (and maybe his 

salesmanship) that many did,” says John. 
	 Orin’s first outright gift of land to 
OCT was in 1977: 1.3 acres of shoreline 
along Mill Pond Road, down to the Town 
Landing. (Two adjoining shorefront 
parcels were protected by a CR placed on 
their private point by the Martin family in 
1995.) Orin’s last gift was the 4.8-acre Duck 
Pond lot, which lay within the Valley’s trail 
system, in 1978. 
	 It’s clear that Orin’s children, John and 
Jessica, learned and respected their father’s 
conservation ethic. After his passing, they 
gifted Mill Pond Valley to the Trust in his 
memory in 1996, ensuring its permanent 
protection. And in 1999, they sold two lots 
on the north side of Champlain Road to 
OCT, raising funds for the purchase in the 
neighborhood. A generation of neighbors 
and visitors have enjoyed walking the mile-
long Valley trail from Champlain Road to 
the shores of Mill Pond. Along the way, 
they enjoy the features that caught my eye 
as a young explorer: historic stone walls, a 
vernal pool, and the Duck Pond: a coastal 

plain pond and a prime spot for seeing 
migrating waterfowl. 

Conservation and Community
When you look at a property’s history 
and lineage from a social perspective, 
its significance goes far beyond the 
permanence of a land conservation gift. 
It speaks to the example set by the land 
donor. Preserved land creates a known 
heritage. It fastens open space as a per- 
manent natural fixture in a community. 
Conserved land and its habitat and natural 
systems contribute to the well-being of all, 
inspiring people and feeding their curiosity. 
The protected land creates a set of ethics 
around itself—ethics that can extend to all 
manner of human behavior. 
	 A conservation ethic sets a tone for 
families and friends over generations, and 
has a similar effect on the community, 
I believe. While not every family owns 
an estate or a pondfront lot to give to 
conservation, participating in saving land 
is available to all. Programs like those OCT 
offers—for learning about a property, using 
trails, admiring views, and caring for the 
land—develop conservation ethics and a 
sense of personal stewardship, which are as 
valuable as the land itself. A sense of being 
connected to the land is what matters. 
	 I’ll let John Tovrov have the last word: 
“The fact that the Trust is strong and 
healthy today is a good indication of the 
importance of saving that which so many 
people came to Orleans for—a place that 
still has room for undisturbed nature.”

__________________

Vince Ollivier is a lifelong Orleans resident 
and a small farmer. He was the first manager 
of Orleans Conservation Trust and served 
for many years on the town’s Open Space 
Committee, inventorying and mapping 
protected and potential conservation lands.

exploring our heritage

Land around the Mill Pond in 1953. Photo by 
Samuel Chamberlain, Orleans Historical Society.
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talks & walks

Winter/Spring 2018 Speakers

Conservation in the 21st Century
Mark Robinson
Executive Director, Compact of Cape Cod Conservation Trusts

Cape Cod has been a “petri dish” for innovation in land use planning and environmental 
protection, says Mark Robinson, who has served as executive director of the Compact since 
its founding in 1986. Mark will review the past 30 years of open space protection on the Cape 
and analyze the complex challenges ahead of us.

Thursday, January 4, 2018
 

Stewardship with Native Plants
Kristin Andres
Director of Education & Outreach,  Association to Preserve Cape Cod

Learn how to integrate more native plants into your landscaping by creating pollinator gar-
dens, rain gardens, and vegetated buffers. These are some of the easiest ways to help steward 
our own piece of Cape Cod. Kristin Andres oversees APCC’s native plant initiative, which 
promotes ecological land care.  

Thursday, February 1, 2018

 
Cape Cod Climate Change Collaborative
Mon Cochran
Interim Director, Cape Cod Climate Change Collaborative

Land trusts like OCT can help mitigate the effects of climate change by protecting forestland, 
among other things. Mon will talk about the work of the recently formed Cape Cod Climate 
Change Collaborative, and about how individuals and organizations can reduce their carbon 
footprint.  

Thursday, March 1, 2018

Native Stories of Cape Cod
Todd Morgan Kelley
Naturalist educator, Kelley Trailblazer
Marcus Hendricks
Member of the Mashpee Wampanoag Tribe

Todd created Kelley Trailblazer, offering personalized day hikes to explore the natural history 
of Cape Cod; he also serves as park interpreter at Nickerson State Park. Todd and Marcus 
have partnered to lead educational walks on the native history of Cape Cod. Join us for this 
slide show presenting their remarkable series of three walks: The Native Lands of Monomoyick 
Territory;  The First People: Before and After First Encounter; and Spring Thaw:  The First People’s 
Journey Following the Water.

Thursday, April 5, 2018

Join us at the Orleans Yacht Club for the latest in our series of entertaining and  
informative talks by local and regional experts.  Time, 6:30 – 7:30 pm.   
Admission free (cash bar); doors open 30 minutes before the start time.
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walks & talks

Winter/Spring 2017–2018 Walks
Get to know the open spaces of Orleans on our popular guided walks. 
They’re free, fun, and appropriate for all ages.

Sarah’s
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Ice House/Reuben’s Pond 
Conservation Area 

1.5-mile walk around two freshwater 
ponds, as part of the Cape Cod Duck 
Census 
	 Meet at 245 Tonset Road, Orleans

Sunday, December 3 
1:30 – 3:30 pm
 

Hosea’s Swamp

Up-close look at a globally rare Atlantic 
white cedar swamp 
	 Meet at 70 Quanset Road,  
	 South Orleans

Thursday, January 18 
10:00 – 11:00 am

Three Ponds Walk (Meadow Bog, 
Sarah’s Pond, Twinings Pond)
 
A 2-hour historical walk and talk 
through more than 80 acres of OCT-
owned conservation land. Be prepared 
for steep slopes, loose stones, and 
perhaps some bushwhacking.  
	 Meet at 135 Quanset Road,  
	 South Orleans

Saturday, February 10 
10:00 am – 12:00 pm

Help Count the Ducks!
Our December 3 walk around the East Orleans 
ponds will coincide with the Cape Cod Lake and Pond 
Waterfowl Survey. Since 1984, the Cape Cod Bird 
Club has conducted an annual census of waterfowl on 
more than 300 Cape ponds and lakes during the first 
weekend in December. Join Bob Prescott and other 
birders for a fun and informative outing.  

Mill Pond Valley 
Conservation Area

1-mile walk with unique topography, 
kettle ponds, vernal pools, and much 
more (see pages 6–7) 
	 Meet at 13 Champlain Road, 	
	 Orleans 

Tuesday, March 13 
10:00 – 11:30 am

Putnam Farm  
Conservation Area

Short walk through a former working 
farm, now being managed as an early-
succession field habitat and a new 
community garden 
	 Meet at 50 Bridge Road, Orleans 	
	 (behind the courthouse)

Saturday, April 7 
9:00 – 10:00 am

Baker’s Pond  
Conservation Area

1.75-mile walk on adjoining 
conservation lands around Baker’s 
Pond, in Orleans and Brewster 
	 Meet at 80 Baker’s Pond Road, 	
	 Orleans

Friday, May 4
3:00 – 4:30 pm

Get a preview of each walk on our website, http://orleansconservationtrust.org/
walks/. And find trail maps here, http://orleansconservationtrust.org/trail-maps/
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as trustee for the remain-
der of Mon Cochran’s term. 
Jamie brings the Trust her two 

decades of 
experience 
in manag-
ing finance, 
adminis-
tration, real 
estate, and 
operations 

for the educational publisher 
Macmillan Learning, in Boston 
and New York. Among her avo-
cations is learning about native 
and invasive plants. We also 
welcome Jamie as a member 
of our Communications team 

and a newsletter contributor: 
she reports in this issue on the 
“Love for the Land” benefit 
concert (see page 5).
	 Every year we welcome 
a new Individual Placement 
volunteer from AmeriCorps 
Cape Cod. This October, Rob 
Bennett of Weston joins their 
ranks and will work with OCT 
through next July. Rob is a 
second-year member of ACC, 
last year serving under Kalli-
ope Egloff within Barnstable 
County’s Cooperative Exten-
sion. In that role he coordinat-
ed AmeriCorps’ environmental 
education events at elementary 
schools throughout the Cape. 

Rob, who graduated from St. 
Lawrence University in upstate 
New York with a degree in 
political science, says, “I’m ex-

cited to learn more about land 
management practices and to 
spend more time in Orleans!”

green acres

Last spring, we wrote about a prospective acquisition on 
Tom’s Hollow Lane in South Orleans. The 1.4-acre lot was 
close to being sold for development, but OCT joined with 
nearby residents to preserve the land, largely because it 
contains a valuable vernal pool where amphibians breed and 
turtles are found.
	 We’re delighted to report that 
the purchase closed in June, thanks to 
some very generous lead gifts by neigh-
bors. Throughout the spring and sum-
mer, the usual parade of frog species 
were heard singing in the pool: spring 
peepers, woodfrogs, gray treefrogs, 
green frogs, and the deep notes of the 
American bullfrog later in the summer. 
	 This and another Trust-protected vernal pool—on the 
Hanvey Gift off Great Oak Road—welcomed a rare visitor 
this summer. On August 18–19, in what had been a dry 
month, the Cape and Islands were unexpectedly deluged 
with rain, over 7 inches in some places. On the evening of  
 

August 19, muffled quacking calls were recorded and  
reported to the state’s Natural Heritage & Endangered  
Species program (NHESP). Bob Prescott (past OCT pres-
ident and Wellfeet Audubon Director) confirmed that it 
was the call of the Eastern spadefoot toad (Scaphiopus 

holbrookii). Part of a primitive amphib-
ian family and named for the horny 
digging structure on its hind foot, this 
threatened species is apparently neither 
a true toad nor a frog. Like wood frogs, 
mole salamanders and fairy shrimp, 
it travels to vernal pools to lay eggs. 
And it breeds only when stimulated by 
heavy rainfall—a brief phenomenon 
that experts describe as an “orgy of 

raucous squawks and frantic courtship.”
	 How great is it that OCT’s land preservation efforts  
are helping these protected toads? For more information,  
visit www.mass.gov/eea/docs/dfg/nhesp/species-and- 
conservation/nhfacts/scaphiopus-holbrookii.pdf 

Neighbors Save Vernal Pool for Frogs and Toads

From page 3

AmeriCorps Individual Placement Rob Bennett. Left: Jamie Demas.
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Mill Pond Valley  
Makeover 
Teams of OCT land stewards 
and volunteers joined forces 
with AmeriCorps Cape Cod 
this summer to improve our 
Mill Pond Valley Conservation 
Area. Thanks to their generous 
donations of time and labor, 
we repainted the bridge that 
crosses over the small creek, 
about halfway down the trail. 
AmeriCorps members also 
helped construct and install 
a “bog bridge” to mitigate 
flooding on the trail and 
prevent further erosion from 
foot traffic. Everyone pitched 
in to continue the ongoing 

removal of invasive plants, and 
made great strides. We invite 
members and the public to 
enjoy the lovely one-mile trail 
through the valley that leads 
to shores of beautiful Mill 
Pond. (And be sure to read 
about the history of this land’s 

preservation on page 6 of this 
issue.)

The Trust’s White’s Lane 
Conservation Area is truly a 
special place—and not just to 
us but to a beloved creature that 
calls this landscape home: 
the Northern diamondback 
terrapin. These salt 
marsh turtles are 
classified as “threatened” 
by the state. They have a fairly 
healthy presence on Cape Cod, 
but pressures from recreation 
and habitat loss make their long-
term survival here uncertain.  
	 OCT is doing its part to 
maximize the survival of baby 
turtles by creating and managing 
nesting- habitat “gardens” at 
White’s Lane. in partnership 
with Mass Audubon’s Wellfleet 

Bay Sanctuary. Now known as 
the Bob Prescott Turtle Gardens, 
these sites are flat, plant-free 
ovals along the trails and away 
from roads and houses, with 

full southern exposure 
and clear paths 
to The River. In 

this ideal habitat—
protected from 

predators, recreation, 
and development—female 
terrapins lay eggs in summer 
and then return to the water. 
After incubating for at least 70 
days, the eggs hatch. “Without 
these convenient nesting areas,” 
says field research coordinator 
Olivia Bourque, “a gravid female 
is more likely to travel longer 

distances on land and nest in 
locations like a shell driveway  
or dirt road, increasing her 
chances of getting hit by a car 
during the busy summer months 
on Cape Cod.”  
	 This year, seven nests 
were protected on the property, 
and an equal number of “wild 
nests” were discovered after 
their occupants had hatched. 
The result: a record total of 136 
healthy terrapin hatchlings!  

managing our lands

Above left: “Planting” a baby 
terrapin in the grass. Photo © Don 
Krohn. Young naturalists love to 
meet the tiny terrapins firsthand.

OCT and AmeriCorps  
volunteers at work in Mill 
Pond Valley.

Know Your Terrapins
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giving

Gifts and Donations 
Membership Year 2016–2017

Unrestricted Donations & Restricted Gifts

July 1, 2016 through June 30, 2017, Orleans Conservation Trust 
received support from its members and the community in the 
form of unrestricted donations and restricted gifts, which specif-
ically support land acquisition, land management, or education-
al programs. 
	 The Trust also received special gifts made in honor or in 
memory of someone designated by the giver. Gifts “in honor of ” 
recognize a family member, loved one, or friend, sometimes to 

mark a special occasion or a milestone or to honor their service. 
Gifts “in memory of ” celebrate the life of someone who has 
passed away. 
	 Every gift, in whatever amount and for whatever purpose, 
demonstrates your commitment to conserving land and plays 
a vital role in helping OCT fulfill its mission—to preserve land 
and educate the public in order to sustain our natural resources 
and the character of our community.

$100,000 and above
Anonymous (2)
Paul and Martha Samuelson

$10,000 - $99,999
Anonymous (3)	
Robert and Rigney Cunningham
Edward L. Hutton Foundation
Alan and Virginia George
Douglas and Nancy Hinman
Ivan and Julie Humphreys
Steve and Anne Koehler
James and Allison Nelson
Stephen and Sarah Spengler
Gregory and Andrea Thomajan
Charles and Julie Zelle

$5,000 – $9,999
Beth Mahaney Caldwell
Charlie and Susan Carlson
Greg DeLory and Diana Landau
Stanley and Linda Holden
Nick and Stephanie Mazzarese
Vince Ollivier and Kevin Galligan
Catherine Rossetti
Donald Wicke

$1,000 – $4,999
Anonymous (4)
Ramani and Louise Ayer
Isaac Braddock	
William and Nancy Brotherton
John Bush and Janet Swan Bush
The Cape Cod Foundation 
Christopher and Susan Conniff	
Paul and Sharon Davis
Steven and Joyce Davis
Richard Debs and Barbara  
    Knowles-Debs
Timothy and Eliza Earle
Norman and Polly Edmonson
Sarah Fisher	
Ann Fleck-Henderson	
Eric and Heidi Franzen
Jim Gage and Lynne Johnson Gage

Stephanie Gaskill	
Paul and Nancy Gossling
Harbor Lights Foundation	
James and Allison Jackson
Jeffrey Karlson and Trisha  
    Daly-Karlson
Jamie and Penny Ladd
John and Deborah Laurino
Gregory Lawler	
Neal and Marilyn Leleiko
Vincent and Abigail Maddi
Thomas and Elizabeth Martin
Conner and Kate McGee
Brian McLaughlin	
J. Robert and Sue McNutt
Eric and Susan Miller
Larry and Beth Minear
Nancy Munson	
Barbara Murphy	
Mark and Nancy O’Leary
Bob and Patty Platten/Marian Craig 	
	 Leers Charitable Trust
Robert Prescott	
Steve Reynolds	
Michael and Tracy Roberge
Linda and Leonard Rosen
Robert Rothberg	
Judy Scanlon and Sigurd Winslow
Andy Schroeder and Debbie Munson
Michael and Patricia Schumaecker
Todd and Mary Shipman
John Smith and Susan Meisinger
Alfred and Sally Thurber
William and Cynthia Treene
Andrew and Benjye Troob
Bruce and Sheryl Wolf

$500 – $999
Anonymous (3)
Samuel and Elizabeth Ball
Stephen Brodeur	
Jeff and Susan Cahill
Moncrieff Cochran and 		
	 Sheila Bonnell
Andrew and Margaret Covell

Peter and Constance Deeks
Carolyn Granlund	
Gary and Karen Gregg
Robert Hodapp and Elisabeth 		
	 Dykens
Jean Holden	
Kenna Family
Mary Longsworth	
Howard and Diane Mager
Walter and Bette Mathews
Alan and Fran McClennen
John and Maura McCormack
Larry and Kathryn Medford
Robert and Suzanne Moore
Kevin and Lynn O’Connell
Timothy and Susan O’Connor
Bob and Lyn Oleksiak
Charles and Patricia Parmenter
Charles and Sally Proctor
Marsha Salett	
Lee and Cecilia Sandwen
Jeffrey Smith and Alice Ungethuem
Steven Suchecki and Jane Ames
Scott and Carol Zenke

$300 – $499
Anonymous
Andrew and Margaret Black
Andrew and Sally Buffington
Chatham Circulating Library	
Berkeley and Louise Cue
Bradford and Diane Dodge
Eldredge & Lumpkin Insurance	
Daniel and Franca Filomeno
Betsy Furtney	
Kathi Grant	
Herbert and Anne Gullquist
David and Ellen Herrick
Steven and Moira Hoskins
Robert Howard	
Andrea and Tim Howell
Michael and Maria Iacovelli
Joseph and Kathryn Imler
James Lawrence and Susan  
	 Simmonds

Garner and Marilyn LeStage
John and Janice Lordan
Scott and Robin McIntyre
Amos and Tami Pike
David and Anne Platt
Mefford Runyon and Bonny  
	 Campbell-Runyon
David and Nancy Shactman
Charles and Michelle Silbert
Elfriede Silkin	
H.H. Snow & Sons, Inc.	
The Richardson Family	
Peter Toop	
Frederick and Lisa West
Frank and Mary Wojciechowski

$100 – $299
Anonymous (11)
George Allen	
Peter and Marsha Allgeier
Neil and Maura Alt
Angelina Anastas	
Arey’s Pond LLC/Peter Rush
Joshua Arnow and Elyse Brill
Nicholas Athanassiou and Jeanne 	
	 McNett
Donald Bachman and Karen Back
Don Bakker	
Joanne Baldauf	
Christopher and Kathy Barry
Andrew Bartels	
Sarah Bartholomew and Randy 		
	 Gallagher
Joseph Beals	
William Beinecke	
William and Karen Benjamin
Nigel and Elizabeth Bentley
Richard and Jeanne Berdik
Adam and Katharine Berger
Ross Bierkan	
Louis and Jeanne Billera
George Bissell	
Gary Bowden and Mark Ziomek
Jane Brace	
James and Susan Brickey
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Joanne Broderick	
Sarah Brooks	
Peter and Melissa Brown
Judith Bruce	
Russell Bruemmer	
David and Cheryl Bryan
Joel and Judy Bullard
Eunice Burley	
Alfred and Christine Butler
Anthony and Barbara Caldamone
Robert and Nancy Campbell
Cape Cod Coastal Realty	
Cape Cod Five	
Andrew and Alison Carey
Joseph and Susan Catalano
Neil and Denise Conroy
Anne Cooper	
Jane and Marvin Corlette
John and Lorraine Coughlan
Diana Crimmins	
Richard and Elizabeth Cryer
Stephen and Kathleen Czick
David and Marian Dalgarn
Emerson and Clotilde Davis
Michael Day	
Suzanne Dean	
Richard and Karin Delaney
Elizabeth deLima	
Edith Denney	
Roger and Sandra Deromedi
Norman and Joy Deschene
Dennis and Lisa Desmarais
Tom and Sally Dewing
Joseph and Margaret Digiovanni
John Douglass	
Charles and Betsy Dow
Raymond and Laura	Dufresne
Bartlett Dunbar	
Lyn Duncan	
Michael and Karen Dunne
Robert and Concetta Duval
William Duvall and Joanna 		
	 Anderson
Richard and Linda Edie
Harry and Pamela Edwards
Elizabeth Elston	
David and Lucy Emerson
Dawson and Virginia Farber
Megan Geist Fates	
Frank and Maureen Fernandez
Timothy and Patricia Finn
James and Joyce Fraser
Friends of Pleasant Bay	
Therese Galligan	
Steven Gass and Beverly White	  
Edward Ghory and Anne 		
	 Ghory-Goodman
Aldo and Pamela Giacco
Allen and Martha Gibbs
James Goddard and Judy Hoyt 		
	 Goddard
Robert and Katherine Green
Elizabeth Greenman and 
	 Linda Knight
Gerard Grenier and Ellen  
	 Snyder-Grenier

Kenneth and Colleen Gubala
Hunter and Hildegarde Hannum 
Clyde and Anne Hanyen
David and Margaret Harris
John Hax and Carolyn Ackerman
Peter and Kathryn Henry
Philip and Andrea Henson
Pam Herrick	
Dick and Lucy Hersey
Susan Hetzel	
David and Heather Hill
Daniel Hopkins	
Star Hopkins	
Thomas Hutton and Betsy Harding
Richard Iandoli	
IBM Matching Grants	
Stephan and Paula Jablon
Richard L. Jacobs and Carl  
	 Woodbury
Candace Jans	
Leonard and Patricia Johnson
Thomas and Jacqueline Jurkowski
Jack and Cynthia Kadzik
Bertram and Martha Kantor
Alan and Catherine Keener
Kelsey Family Foundation	
Carolyn Kennedy and Judy Keller
John and Patricia Kimpel
Evan and Suzy Klass
Frederick and Jill Klein
Dick and Dee Kling
Eliot and Millicent Knight
Bruce Kohler and Ellen		
	 Emerson
Dan and Marion Krupka

Howard and Jane Kucks
Sally Kuslis	
Norman and Judith Lasca
Victor and Gloria Leon
Richard and Barbara LeStage
Alan and Elizabeth Levitt
Amy Longsworth	
Jean and Richard Lucas
Donald MacKenzie	
Richard and Kathleen Martino
Randy Mason	
Barbara Matteson	
W. Bradley and Nancy McConkey
David and Denise McConney
Richard and Pamela McGauley
Catherine McGee	
Page McMahan	
Francis McPartlan	
Thomas and Margaret Merzbacher
Jean-Louis Mieusset and Alison		
	 Carroll
Susan Milton and Cynthia Eagar
Christopher Mines	
Henry Minis	
Allen and Paula Mitchell
Clark and Prudence Montgomery
Walter and Nancy Morgan
Morgan Stanley Global Impact  
	 Funding Trust	
Steve Morrison	
Michael and Ellen Mulroney
Namequoit Sailing Association	
James and Mirna Nathanson
Joe and Maile Naylor
Nancy Neal	

Kingsley and Lynn Nelson
Lauren Nichols	
Lucy Nims-LaFleche	
Walter North and Judy Ryon
Thomas and Patricia O’Connor
Glennon J. and Margaret G. O’Grady
George and Mary Olmsted
Erica and Francisco Parra
Richard and Carol Paskiewicz
Bruce and Margaret Pelton
Paul and Elizabeth Perkowski
Elizabeth Phillips, MD, and Jack 	
	 Kaufmann
Anthony J. and Karen M. Pierson
Andrew Platt	
Robert and Laura Plumb
J. Emile and Pamela Poirier
James and Janice Price
Alice Prince and B. Smith Hopkins
Clifton R. and Arleen Read
Charlotte Read	
Janet and Patrick Regan
John and Patricia Reohr
Gerd and Duncan Ritchie
William Rizzuto	
Frederick H. Roessle	
Edward and Gail Rogers
Albert and Mary Grace Rook
James and Ladora Rose
Ken and Patricia Rowell
Paul and Mary Elizabeth Sandman
Pam and Rob Schultz
Roy Setterlund	
Aryeh Shander and Susan Sherlock 	
	 Shander

giving

Your Gifts Are Key to Our Mission
As is true of most nonprofits, 
membership dues alone can-
not provide enough income 
to enable OCT to flourish 
and grow. Dues currently 
cover less than 20 percent 
of our operating expenses. 
We draw on our savings at a 
sustainable rate of 4 percent 
annually—again, as many or-
ganizations do—but we’ll be 
stronger if this revenue can 
come from other sources. 
	 Please make an addition-
al gift in support of OCT’s 
operating costs. Your gift will 

enable us to: 

Manage the lands we 
hold for their highest 
natural values and the 
benefit of all.

Develop a professional 
organization that can act 
quickly when opportuni-
ties arise.

Build volunteer programs, 
educate the community, 
and communicate what 
we do.

	 The board has made it a 
goal to reserve our savings 
and endowment to acquire 
and protect land, rather than 
for operating expenses. We 
want to fund our operations 
with unrestricted gifts and 
donations. Your generosity 
with these gifts makes all the 
difference. Please help us 
take the next steps down this 
path.

Steve Koehler, OCT Treasurer

l

l

l
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James and Barbara Shaughnessy
Robert Singer and Sandra Rhodes
Chad and Susan Small
Jeffrey Smith	
Dean and Nina Smith
Richard and Barbara Smith
Peter and Susanne Smith
Robert and Elisabeth Snow
Stanley and Bonnie Snow
Snow Point Property Owners, Inc.	
Lawrence and Anne Spaulding
Eric and Lauren Spengler
Andrew Stern	
Elizabeth Susskind	
Leo Swift and Amy Auerbach
Merle and Michael Tarnow
Robert and Judith Terry
Richard Thompson and Ann Rickard
Charles and Susan Thompson
B. Philippe Tinmouth	
Kenneth and Jill Trehub
Christopher and Emily Trent
Richard and Mary Utt
Thomas VanDerzee and Jane Bender 	
	 VanDerzee
Jonathan Vaughan and Sharon Hayes
Richard Verrengia	
Remsen Scott Vickrey	
Michael Wallace	
Frances Webb	
Sandra Webbere	
Robert and Susan Weeden
Elizabeth Wentworth	
Joseph and Linda White
John Whitesides	
Gretchen Wiedie	
David Wiener	
Frank and Nancy Wildt
Robert and Judy Wilkinson
Guy and Amy Williamson
Delsa Wilson	
Laura Winston	
Lois Witt	
Alan and Barbara Wolfert
Thomas Woodward	
Robert and Patricia Yaps
James and Janet Yeutter
Kent Zelle and Jenny Villone

Under $100 
Anonymous (34)
Lorraine Ackerman	
Mark and Mary Anderson
Robert and Sally Anderson
Charles and Elfriede Ashby
Mark and Jonathan Bagg
Julian and Elaine Baird
John Bakker	
Joan Barnard	
Elsie-Mary Barnett	
Norma Barquet	
Robert and Eleanor Barr
Tom and Lea Barrett
Robert and Lorraine Barry
James and Mary Bast
Charles and Marcia Bechtold

John and Wendy Bellavance
Else Bergkvist	
Elsa Bevan	
Herbert Bevans	
Elizabeth Blair	
Blue Claw Boat Tours	
Suzanne Bogdanoff	
Sterling Boin	
Nicholas and Sonja Bono
Peter and Jean Brickman
Mary Lou Brier	
Gail Briere	
Michael and Janet Brink
Carolyn Broman	
Margaret Bruce	
Thomas Bryan and Jean Olson
Thomas Bryson	
Joanna Buffington	
William Burling	
Walter Butler	
Suzanne and Phyllis Calsson
Patricia Canavan and Matthew Rowe
Robert and Barbara Carey
Malcolm and Jill Carlisle
James and Cassandra Carroll
Peter and Deborah Carter
Lee and Jane Chirgwin
Anne Chou	
Susan Christie	
Michael and Sarah Ciampa
Christine Claireaux	
Fred and Terri Clark
Robert and Sandra Clark
Susan Clayton	
Susan Cochran and David Larkin
Richard Cohen and Wendy Kahn 	
	 Cohen	
Allison Coleman	
Roslyn Coleman	
Richard and Linda Colville
Nancy Cook	
James and Susan Cooley
Janet Cooper	
Matthew Corsaro	
Peter and Rita Cote
Caroline and Laurie Cotter
Timothy and Carol Counihan
Dan and Elizabeth Cox
Chester and Janet Crabtree
Gordon and Diana Crighton
Arlene and Christopher Curley
Mary Jane Curran and  
	 Donald Cameron	
George and Susan Daniels
Jon Daniels and Lynn Tepper
James and Stephanie DeFilippo
George and Brenda Delaney
Helen Delano and Noel Potter, Jr.
Richard and Jane d’Entremont 
Agostino DiBari	
Richard and Carol Diforio
Lori Director	
Donald and Rita Doddridge
Jean Doelp	
Christopher Donner, VMD	
Nancy Dorian	

Jane Dorval	
Sara Drew	
Lydia Moore Du Pertuis	
Christie Due Turner	
Lewis Garrett Dutton	
Scott and Dawnnica Eastman
Richard and Jane Eccles
Susan Edwards	
Anne Ekstrom and Kelley Anne 	
	 Ekstrom
Dana and Lynne Eldridge
Bill and Sally Elliott
Richard and Christine Emerson
Julia Enroth	
Willard and Kathleen Enteman
David and Laura Erickson
Stephen and Beverly Estes-Smargiassi
Lynn Evans and Neal Carney
Robert Evans	
Robert and Celine Fahey
John and Patricia Fallender
William and June Farnham
David and Mary Fenton
Thomas and Mary Finan
Bob and Mary Beth Fincke
Winifred Fitzgerald	
Susan Flaws	
Ainslie Gage	
Richard and Alexis Gair
Kenard Gardiner	
James and Kathleen Gavin
John and Mary Gavin
Andre and Renalde Gelinas
Bradley Gerratt and Susan Powers
Marc Goldburg and Elizabeth  
	 Noerdlinger
Frances Goodman	
S. Gray	
Eric Grunebaum and Miriam Tendler
Herbert Gumpright	
Joseph Gusmano	
Robert Hartwell and Wendy 		
	 Woods-Hartwell
Ruth Hayes	
Laurence and Jean Hayward
Herb Heidt and Eliza McClennen
Martha Henson	
Rachia Heyelman	
Susan Hobday	
Cheryl Hoenemeyer	
Thomas Hoffmann and Stacey 		
	 Raczek
Jon and Barbara Holt
Stephen A. Hopkins	
Phebe Houghton	
Michelle Houston	
Thomas and Kathleen Howes
Sieglinde Hughes	
Jarvis and Judith Hunt
Walter and Suzanne Huskins
Anne Isbister	
Richard and Marcia Johannesen
Elliott and Nancy Johnson
Harry and Lynn Johnson
Peter and Ellie Johnson
Erik and Sandra Jorgensen

Stephen and Erica Kaplan
John Kelly and Elizabeth Lamalfa 	
	 Kelly
John and Mary Kelsey
Helen Kelsey	
Marion Kennedy	
Richard and Gladys Kenney
Rita and Judith Kenney
Maria Kent	
Charles Kishpaugh	
David Knight and Gerrie Bishop
Ronald Kowalski	
David and Anita Kraft
Dorothy Krause	
Don Krohn and Janis Brennan
Susan Kuslis	
Richard and Maryann Landino
Richard Lawler	
Eileen Leach	
Joan Leary	
Ron and Judith Lech
H. Bruce and Susan Lederhouse
Robert Levy and Sally Tucker Levy
Elliott and Barbara Lewis
David Light	
Donald and Virginia Light
Geoffrey and Janice Lilja
Walter and Doris Lipman
Martha Gray Livingston	
Esther Lobo	
Paul and Vicki Longo
Elizabeth Longsworth and Tom 	
	 Kreyche
Edward and Anne Longton
Carol Loreto Maddox	
Barry and Anne Lupton
Edward and Mary Lynch
David and Catherine MacKinnon
Peter and Joan Maffetone
Arthur and Diane Maher
John Makowske	
Scott and Janice Marble
Donald Marchitto	
Lucille Martin	
Joan Mayer	
Gerard and Theresa McCarthy
Rachael McClennen and Gina 		
	 Escamilla
Walter and Carol McClennen
John and Marjorie McDonough
Neal and Nancy McGrath
William McGrath	
Bruce and Nancy McKinstry
Kenneth and Gussie McKusick
Paul and Kate McNulty
Dinah Mellin	
J. Stephen and Ana Mernick
Gilbert and Elizabeth Merritt
Ronald and Diane Mgrdichian
Richard and Charlotte Miller
Jeffrey Mills	
Lois Chase Milman	
Patricia Montgomery	
Lorraine Morse	
David and Susan Motycka
Raymond Nash	

giving
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giving
Stephen and Kristine Nasinnyk
George and Patricia Neher
Melora North	
Melora B. North	
Andrew and Colleen Oleski
Mary O’Neil	
Mark S. and Patricia Ostrem
Robert and Sandra Parry
E. Donald and Joanne Patterson
Joseph and Ann Pavano
Laura Payson	
Dorothea Pershing	
Michael and Jennifer Peters
Ronald and Valerie Peterson
Ginevra Petroske	
Stephan and Elizabeth Phillips
Suzanne Phillips	
Pitney Bowes	
Daniel Pokaski	
Susan Porth	
James Possehl and Jill Farmer Possehl
Sylvia Pott	
Katarzyna Quaglia	
Robin Ragsdale	
Roger and Lynn Read
Kenneth and Susan Read-Brown
John and Mary Reed
Ronald and Linda Reed
William and Susan Reiher
Elisabeth Rewcastle	
Ernie and Anita Rogers
William and Jean Romeo
Eugene and Joan Saklad
Thomas and Halina Santoro
John and Susan Sargent
Kelly Sattman	
Jan and Sandra Schneider
Hank Schumacher	
John and Barbara Sciarra
Norman and Suzanne Seifer
William and Jean Semple
Daniel and Judith Shay
Elisabeth Short	
Melvin and Karena Slotnick
David and Susan Snider
Donald and Nancy Snow
Donald and Katherine Snyder
Gregory Sobchuk	
Brian Sosner	
Jean Souther	
Mary Stackhouse	
Howard Steilen and Marguerite 	
	 Martin
Kevin and Joyce Stone
John and Anne Stradal
James Taggart	
Christopher and Susan Tapscott
Denny and Christine Teason
Brooks Thayer	
Gilles and Susanne Thibault
Bobbie Thomsen	
Marilyn Tillinghast	
Daniel and Hiroko Trainor
James and Susan Trainor
James and Carolyn Turnbull
Joanne Valmoro	

Jayme Van Oot	
Janet Van Tassel and Steve Park
Edward and Bernice Van Giezen
Alan and Carol Varnum
Thomas Vilardi	
The Virtus Investment Partners 	
	 Charitable Gift
Lynn Wagman	
Homer and Elizabeth Walker
Bob and Jean Warneke
Renate Wasserman	
William and Judith Weil
Elizabeth Wharff	
Jane Wiedenman	
Jon and Barbara Wigren
John and Helga Williams
Carol Winslow	
Philip and Anne Wise
John Woodford	
Charles Woodward	
Mary V. L. Wright	
Janet Young	
Lawrence and Patricia Young
Bryant and Marcia Zanko
Robert Zaremba and Danielle Jeanloz

SPECIAL GIFTS 
In memory of	
Herb Ackerman
Philip and Anne Wise

Aunt Dot
Ainslie G. Gage

Robert and Jane Bartels
Andrew Bartels
	
William H. Bevan
Elsa Bevan
Fred Weintz

Dr. & Mrs. Philip S. Brezina	
The Kenna Family
Chad and Susan Small

Eric Burbano 
Charles and Michelle Silbert

Jane Cooper
Elizabeth Susskind

Jack and Betty Cullen 
John and Janet Bush
Robert and Rigney Cunningham
Dick and Lucy Hersey
Alan and Cricket Keener
Tom and Betty Martin

Helen Cochran Dicke 
Richard and Jeanne Berdik
David and Lucy Emerson
Ellen Emerson
Frances Godek Goodman
John and Marjorie McDonough
Larry and Beth Minear
Thomas and Jane VanDerzee
Anne Louise Link Donaldson
Anonymous

Jane Brace
Eunice Burley
Robert and Nancy Campbell
Richard and Wendy Cohen
Anne F. Cooper
Nancy C. Dorian
James and Joyce Fraser
Vincent Ollivier and Kevin Galligan
Allen and Martha Gibbs
Dorothy Brace Krause
Barbara Matteson
John and Patricia Reohr
James and Ladora Rose
Miriam Tendler and Eric Grunebaum
Delsa Wilson
Lois Witt

Janet Douglass
Robert and Sally Anderson
Gerrie Bishop and David Knight 
Anne Chou
Dennis and Lisa Desmarais
John Douglass
Richard and Alexis Gair
James and Kathleen Gavin
John and Mary Gavin
Sally Kuslis
David and Susan Motycka
Katarzyna Quaglia
Richard Verrengia

Andrew Ginnis
Elizabeth Wharff

Jeffrey T. Griffin
Lauren Nichols

Arnold Henson
Bradley and Susan Gerratt
Martha Henson
Pamela P. Herrick
Garner and Marilyn LeStage
Stuart Nickerson and Ned Eastman
Stephan and Elizabeth Phillips
Charles and Susan Thompson
Bobbie Thomsen
Alfred and Sally Thurber

Harry K. Herrick
David and Ellen Herrick

Nettie and Albert Holden
Stanley and Linda Holden

Bob Hopkins
Star Hopkins

Reuben Hopkins
Stephen Hopkins

Gainie and Ed Hutton
Edward L. Hutton Foundation

Jack Mahaney
Beth Mahaney Caldwell

Don McLaughlin
Brian McLaughlin
Ann Mills
Jeffrey Mills

Bob Munson
Andy Schroeder and Debbie Munson

Jack Ollivier
Rita and Judith Kenney

Mary Janeth Scanlon
Dean and Nina Smith

C. Edward Trump
Anonymous
James and Mary Bast
William Beinecke
John and Wendy Bellavance
Walter Butler
Chatham Circulating Library
Dawson and Virginia Farber
James and Judy Goddard
George and Mary Olmsted
Pitney Bowes
The Prospect Hill Foundation

George Webbere
Sandra Webbere

Jerry and Dorte West
Ivan and Julie Humphreys

Harriet and Gilbert Wicke
Douglas and Nancy Hinman

Ann and Louis Zelle
Charles and Julie Zelle

E. Robert Zenke
Samuel and Elizabeth Ball

In honor of 
Charlie Carlson and Rigney  
Cunningham
Anonymous

Margaret Downey
Sterling Boin

Crissy Houston
Michelle Houston

Susan Milton and Cynthia Eagar
Janet Cooper

Larry and Beth Minear
Gretchen Wiedie

James and Allison Nelson
Kent Zelle and Jenny Villone

Alice S. Prince
Daniel Hopkins

John and Joan Ragsdale
Robin Ragsdale

Charlotte B. Read
Clifton and Arleen Read

Charlie Thomsen
Kevin and Lynn O’Connell
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508-255-0183
oct@orleansconservationtrust.org  
www.orleansconservationtrust.org

There is only so much land, water, and time.

To speak with us about making a gift of land, or  
about how you can benefit from placing a conservation 
restriction on your land, please contact the OCT office.

Orleans
Conservation
Trust


